Today's Pre-Budget Report has continued to chip away at the beneficial tax regime for pensions:

· A 100+ page consultation document has been published detailing the Government's proposals for implementing the restriction on tax relief for pensions contributions. We have until March 2010 to respond to the document. The aim remains to limit relief where the individual's income exceeds £150,000 with the change coming into effect in April 2011. However, we now have more of the detail that was missing when the proposal was announced in the April Budget.

· In addition, the Government has changed the anti-forestalling rules introduced in April this year that are designed to discourage high earners from trying to beat the April 2011 deadline by making special pension contributions. With immediate effect, the rules are to apply to individuals earning £130,000 or more (the previous limit was £150,000). This can only make an already complex set of rules even more complicated to operate.

· From April 2010, the rate of the special tax charge under the anti-forestalling rules will be set so that the effect will be to limit tax relief to the basic rate. For income between £130,000 and £150,000, the charge will be levied at 20%. For income above £150,000, the rate will be 30%. This confirms what many suspected would happen.

· The tax charge on refunded contributions paid by registered pension schemes to a member who has less than two years service are being increased from April 2010. The new rates will be 20% on the first £20,000 refunded and 50% on any balance. The current rates are 20% on the first £10,800 and 40% on any balance.

· Finally, the tax charged on an Employer Financed Retirement Benefit Schemes which pays a lump sum or provides benefits to an entity that is not an individual will increase from 40% to 50% from April 2010.

Non-pensions changes that are worth noting include:

· All NICs rates will increase from April 2011 by 1% (previously announced at 0.5%). This will increase employer's NICs to 13.8%, with employees paying 12% on earnings up to the upper limit and 2% above the limit.

· Banking payroll tax - the much heralded tax on bankers' bonuses has been introduced. Banks and other financial institutions which pay bonuses of more than £25,000 between today and April 2010 face a 50% payroll tax. This is clearly designed to discourage the payment of bonuses rather than raise revenue.

For more information about the changes announced in the PBR, please contact Mark Simpson (mark.simpson@hammonds.com) or Timothy Jarvis (timothy.jarvis@hammonds.com) or your usual pensions contact.
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